Date: Fri, 9 Nov 2001 09:27:14 -0500

From: Doug Birdwell <birdwell@hickory.engr.utk.edu>

To: Billy Stair <stairb@ornl.gov>

Cc: Lee Magid <lmagid@novell.chem.utk.edu>, khgreen@utk.edu, wblass@utk.edu,

     baker@aztec.lib.utk.edu, lcrabtr1@tennessee.edu,

     birdwell@hickory.engr.utk.edu, efly@tennessee.edu, palfonso@utk.edu

Subject: proposed closure of Bethel Valley Road

Mr. Stair,

I am writing as Chair of the Research Council at UT to offer some input on the proposed closure of Bethel Valley Road.  Assuming DOE approves your request, the manner in which the closure is implemented could be highly detrimental to the UT / UT-Battelle/ORNL working relationship.  It will place decisions on what constitutes "doing business with ORNL" in the hands of the guards at the boundaries, and I, along with other faculty with whom I have discussed this, believe this action can make it substantially more difficult to implement the desired closer relationship between our campuses.  In the past, access to ORNL has been determined by whether someone has an ORNL badge, and failing that, by prior arrangements with someone at the lab to provide a visitor's pass at the main gate.  Over the past couple of years, UT and UT/Battelle have been attempting to move toward a more open campus at ORNL, and although this has obviously been affected by the September 11th attacks and subsequent events, we appear to be moving toward security policies that will make visits to the laboratory by UT faculty, staff, and students even  more difficult than they were prior to UT/Battelle.

I suggest the following policy, which I do not believe will seriously weaken ORNL security:  In addition to allowing the usual people with badges and prior arrangements at the main gate access to Bethel Valley Road, automatically allow any person with a valid UT faculty, staff, or student ID access to the road.  If this policy were implemented, less coordination between the guard checkpoints and the main gate would be required, and people could arrive and depart freely for impromptu business, such as occurs frequently with laboratory seminars.  The closure that has been suggested is likely to severely impact faculty members' willingness to participate in activities at ORNL, including the possibility of courses such as have been proposed for the joint

institutes.  It is better to avoid the possibility of incidents where students are barred from, for example, participating in courses or seminars, only a few of which could generate enough publicity and negative attitudes toward ORNL to severely hamper movement toward our

joint goals of a more open ORNL campus with shared educational and research activities.

I urge UT/Battelle to not overreact to the perceived threats to our security and stymie the progress that has been made toward more open access to ORNL facilities.

Sincerely,

Doug Birdwell

Chair, Research Council

Professor, Electrical and Computer Engineering
